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Newsletter
Integrating Farmers and Predators
Capacity building and

training of Namibians
in the agricultural sec-

tor remains high on CCF’s list
of priorities.  With this in
mind, CCF has hosted 12
training courses for 300 com-
munal and emerging commer-
cial farmers from Namibia in
the last year.  Focusing on an
integrated approach of live-
stock and predator manage-
ment this course challenges
conventional thinking on
many issues.

Of the courses presented
in 2006, four of the Integrated
Livestock and Predator
Management training courses
conducted by CCF were
geared to emerging commer-
cial farmers and included top-
ics such as cattle husbandry,
herd management, disease and
vaccination programmes,
predator kill identification and
basic conservation training on

the role and value of preda-
tors.

Recognising the valuable
role Agricultural Extension
officers play in the transfer of
knowledge, CCF also hosted
one of the integrated courses
for 42 staff members from the

Ministry of Agriculture, Water
and Forestry, representing
eight regions of Namibia.  Ms.
Mildred Kambinda, Chief
Agricultural Extension Officer
for the Otjizondjupa region
was instrumental in making
this course a reality.  Noting

that normal agricultural exten-
sion training has only limited
coverage of predators and
related matters, she said “This
course is a real eye-opener and
it needs to be intensified with
farmers of various categories
in the region.”

CCF has introduced a new
course for farm workers that is
aimed at improving the under-
standing of farming produc-
tion principles and systems
and provides hands on practi-
cal training.  The course is
geared to include those often
left out of training due to liter-
acy limitations.  The practical
farming training course was
developed by Günther Roeber
and co-sponsored by Agra.

CCF’s training courses
have been organised by Senior
Research Assistant Bonnie
Schumann and presented in
co-operation with other CCF
staff and professionals.

Gala fundraiser

Course participants on the July Practical Farming course spon-
sored by Agra represented farm workers from around Namibia.

This year’s Celebration
of Speed and Elegance
highlighting the ‘Spirit

of the Savannah’ was held at
the Windhoek Country Club

on 29 July and was judged a
great success on all counts.
More than 325 guests enjoyed
fine food, live entertainment
and dancing with the high-
lights being the presentation of
CCF’s annual Cheetah
Conservation Awards and a
silent auction which raised
more than N$55,000.  Many
thanks to our great sponsors
and donors.

The Gala’s guest speaker,
Mr. Dave Pepler, highlighted
the use of environmental
media in assisting conserva-

tion awareness during his
thought-provoking speech. Mr.
Pepler is a lecturer at the
University of Stellenbosch,

but most Namibians know him
as a presenter on GROEN-
DSTV 35.
See FUNDRAISER, page 3

US Ambassador Joyce Barr &
guest speaker, Dave Pepler,
share thoughts at the gala.

(From left) Mr. Haddis Tilahun, United Africa Group, Hon. A.
Iyambo, Minister of Fisheries and Marine Resources, Dr. Todd
Fuller, University of Massachusetts, Founding President, H.E. Dr.
Sam Nujoma, Hon. Dep. Minister Leon Jooste, Ministry of
Environment and Tourism & Dr. Laurie Marker at CCF’s gala.
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Netherlands & CCF collaborate for
cheetah conservation

Jonathan Scott CCF UK Patron

Stichting SPOTS is the CCF representative in
the Netherlands.  In June, Stichting SPOTS
Director Simone Eckhardt (pictured right

with Dr. Laurie Marker and Chewbaaka) visited
CCF to learn first-hand of our conservation,
research and education programmes.

Stichting SPOTS supporters have sponsored
CCF resident cheetah Blondi and they have been
bringing in more visitors from the Netherlands to
CCF and Namibia. 

Stichting SPOTS has formed a relationship
with the Netherland's company VibroGym, that is
selling exercise equipment and is now one of CCF's sponsors.  Spots Ambassador,
Netherland's Formula 1 driver, Christijan Albers, is also helping to raise cheetah
awareness and hopes to visit CCF in Namibia in 2007.

Dear CCF Friends,
Working for the cheetah continues to

be exciting and challenging.  Our days
are never long enough and the needs con-
tinue to grow if we are to meet these
challenges head on and find opportunity
for cheetah and people.

It's an exciting time to be a conserva-
tionist especially in Namibia where there
are forward thinking conservation inititia-
tives - in particular, conservancies are
having huge impacts in natural resource
management of our wildlife as well as on
human livelihoods. 

As I travel into other African coun-
tries or even the United States and
Europe, I see where properly implement-
ed community based natural resource
management programmes like we have in
Namibia could benefit a variety of areas
where today’s development is affecting
ecosystems and habitats.  These problems
will continue without concerted effort in
forethought combined with sustainable
economic development, supported by
management and training.  Habitats will
continue to be reduced and species found
in conflict with humans.  However, by
working together, much can be accom-
plished to bring species as special as the
cheetah into the lives and livelihoods of
people who once were at war with them.

The last few months have been
extremely busy as Namibian farmers and
young conservation professionals have
worked together with CCF staff through
training courses to learn how to address
these problems and construct their own
futures.

Dr. Laurie Marker
(right) with CCF UK’s
Board of Trustees
Chairman, Andrew
Mitchell (left) and
internationally
renowned wildlife pho-
tographer, BBC TV
presenter for the Big
Cat Diaries and CCF
UK’s new Honorary
Patron Jonathan Scott
(middle).

Chief Justice Uapimbi (left) of the Gam
community and Jonas Kauheva (right),
Chairman of the Ondjou Conservancy with
Dr. Laurie Marker.

CCF's Executive Director, Dr. Laurie Marker (third from left) represented CCF, a
founding member of the Conservation Council for the International
Conservation Caucus Foundation, at their Inaugural Gala in Washington DC in

September, along with a Namibian delegation including the Namibia Minister of
Environment and Tourism, Honourable Willem Konjore (centre), US Congressman Ed
Royce (left), Carter Roberts, President & CEO WWF USA (second from right) and
Chris Weaver, WWF- Life Project, Namibia (right).  The Gala was the largest gathering
of international conservation organisations and conservationists yet gathered and cele-
brated this collaborative force that has the potential to change the world through its
leadership to conserve our world's natural heritage while at the same time promoting
reduction of poverty.

Namibia Highlighted at Washington DC Gala
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CCF’s Matti Nghikembua
Disney Wildlife Conservation Hero

Matti Nghikembua,
Senior Research
Assistant and

Education Officer was named
a Conservation Hero by the
Disney Wildlife Conservation
Fund (DWCF).  This award
recognises Matti’s outstanding
commitment to environmental
education in Namibia, and the
important contributions he has
made researching cheetahs and
their habitats.  To honour his
work the DWCF presented a
cash award of US$500.  The
DWCF helps ensure the sur-
vival of wildlife and wild
places in all their beauty and
diversity and the award salutes
those who make significant
contributions to conservation
in their communities. 

Matti has supervised more
than 30 students from the
Polytechnic of Namibia as part
of CCF's in-service training.
His ability to apply knowledge
to practical tasks enables him
to incorporate the experience
gained from this training into
CCF programmes.  He has
been involved in using GIS to
make cheetah home-range
maps, is actively involved in
CCF’s cheetah census research
and has gained insight into
cheetah biomedical research.

“This Award will inspire
me to work harder and to con-
tinue reaching Namibian youth
in saving our environment and
the cheetah,” said Matti upon
learning about his award and
added, “To the sponsors, sup-

porters and staff at Disney
Wildlife Conservation Fund,
keep the fire burning. Your
assistance is a giant step in the
right direction.”

Dr. Laurie Marker submit-
ted Matti’s nomination to
DWCF.  “We have many
heroes amongst CCF’s staff,
and are very proud that one of
them was selected to receive
this prestigious honour,” said
Laurie.  “Education is key in
CCF’s efforts to teach people
who live in cheetah range
countries. Matti is a hero to
CCF and to the cheetahs he
has helped to become better
understood through his out-
standing dedication and com-
mitment.”

Another highlight on the
evening of CCF’s gala
fundraiser was the announce-
ment that CCF staff member
Matti Nghikembua’s efforts in
cheetah conservation have
received international recogni-
tion; he has been awarded the
Disney Conservation Hero
award.

For the seventh year,
CCF presented a series
of awards at its fund-

raising gala dinner.  The
Awards carry considerable
prestige and highlight the very
best in conservation work.

Cheetah Conservationist
of the Year is Mr Volker
Grellman, who helped CCF
to become established in
Namibia in 1991 and provided
its first base of operations.
Mr. Grellman is a dedicated
conservationist and has been a
leader for ethical hunting in
Africa; he serves on a number
of conservation tourism and
educational boards where his
vast experience is of great
value.

Mr Johannes Damaseb,
farming near Otjiwarongo,
received the Farmer of the
Year award. Johannes repre-
sents the indomitable spirit of
the Namibian farmer.  He has
attended courses, taught him-
self the necessary skills and
has implemented new ideas to
raise a quality herd of cattle.
He serves as a role model for
other re-settled farmers and is
proof of what can be done
when the will is there.  His
management systems are con-
ducive to promoting a harmo-
nious relationship with the
environment he is farming in.
The words “I can’t” do not
feature in his vocabulary.

The award for
Outstanding Achievements in
the Field of Cheetah

Conservation went to Ms.
Josephine Henghali, until
recently a CCF Senior
Research Assistant.  Josephine
was involved with 23 CCF
training courses, the Livestock
Guarding Dog Programme and

the management of orphaned
cheetahs at CCF.  While at
CCF Josephine graduated
Cum Laude with a Master’s
degree with the University of
Namibia and was awarded the
Chancellor’s Medal for the
best student in the Faculty of
Science.  Josephine has now
joined the Scientific Services
staff of the Ministry of
Environment and Tourism
where she continues her
efforts in carnivore conserva-
tion.

Awards were presented
by CCF’s International
patron Dr. Sam Nujoma.

A selection of generously donated items at the silent auction.

Mr. Johannes Damaseb (mid-
dle), Cheetah Conservation
Fund Farmer of the Year.

Ms. Josephine Henghali (left),
Outstanding Achievements:
Cheetah Conservation.

Mr. Volker Grellman (left),
Cheetah Conservationist of the
Year.
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Bush Encroachment Biodiversity Studies and CCF Bush (Pty) Ltd

We reported in the
last newsletter that
Shiraz and her four

cubs were undergoing rehabil-
itation with a view to releas-
ing them.  Following release,
she stayed close to her enclo-
sure for the first few weeks
moving an average of 500
metres a day.  After three
months she began exploring
more, travelling about 1.2km
daily.

After three and a half
months, Shiraz made her first
known kill, an old female har-
tebeest (pictured right).  After
this, they began moving
greater distances and were
observed killing juvenile kudu
and duiker.

Due to this success, in
July Shiraz and her four cubs
were relocated to the Erindi
Ranch near Omaruru.  Shiraz
has been in captivity most of
her life making her unsuitable
for farmland release, however
this same behaviour has eco-
tourism benefits in a protected
area such as Erindi.   Within
an hour after release at their
new home, they made their
first kill.

Shiraz was being tracked
by staff at Erindi and visited
regularly by CCF staff to
monitor her well being.  She
became a very successful
hunter.  Unfortunately, in
November CCF received a
call from the farm manager
informing us that he had
found Shiraz dead.  We don't
know what happened as her
body had deteriorated too
much to perform a necropsy.

Shiraz's cubs are now 16-
months old, since cheetah
cubs usually stay with their
mother for 18 to 22 months of
age, CCF staff were concerned
that the cubs would not be

Cheetah Rehabilitation – Shiraz and her cubs

International Cheetah Studbook

CCF manages the
International Cheetah
Studbook.  Through

the support of CCF UK the
2003 & 2004 Studbooks have
been finalised and distributed
to all participating facilities.
The 2004 captive cheetah pop-
ulation numbered 1,387 (708

male, 673 female, 6
unknown).  They were housed
in 238 international facilities
in 47 countries. The
2003/2004 Studbook is the
14th edition and can be
viewed on CCF’s web page,
www.cheetah.org.

CCF’s Bush project staff has had a
very busy few months.  Under the
direction of CCF’s General

Manager Dr. Bruce Brewer, Senior
Research Assistant Matti Nghikembua
and Namibian Polytechnic interns began
implementing the CCF Bush Management
Plan.  Last year CCF and CCF Bush
received certification from the Forest
Stewardship Council (FSC) for Forest
Management and the harvest, packaging
and sale of biomass products.  Operating
within FSC guidelines, CCF has surveyed
and begun harvesting bush on several
farms.  Prior to harvesting, biodiversity
surveys and environmental impact assess-
ments are conducted which include iden-
tifying tree & shrub density and determin-
ing biomass yield for encroaching
species; other species such as birds, mam-
mals, and grasses are also monitored.

After sustainable bush harvesting is
done, chips are transported to CCF’s pro-
cessing plant in Otjiwarongo where
firelogs are made using an extrusion
process.  So far this year CCF Bush has
shipped to the UK, South Africa and
Germany, negotiated contracts for over
2,000 tons of BushBlok for 2006 and pro-
vided raw woodchip to two other local
biomass initiatives (composite wood and
biomass co-firing).  A market survey on
sales of BushBlok to a local market was
conducted by a team of students from the
Worcester Polytechnic Institute of the
USA through the Polytechnic of Namibia.

Work is underway to double produc-
tion in 2007; to observe potential new
markets and products Dr. Brewer trav-
elled to Sweden to attend the World Pellet
Conference and visited two European
manufacturers of wood briquette extru-
sion presses.

Senior Research Assistants Ezekiel
Fabiano (left) and Matti Nghikembua rep-
resent Bushblok at trade fairs.

able to hunt for themselves.
However, since Shiraz and her
cubs learned to hunt together,
CCF believe that the cubs will
be able to take care of them-
selves.  They were found feed-
ing on an impala the same day

Shiraz was found dead.  They
have shown to be successful
hunters and will remain at
Erindi Ranch.  CCF will radio
collar them for regular track-
ing to ensure that they are
doing well.
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Waterberg Carnivore Project Namibia

Since the last newsletter, the
Waterberg Carnivore Project
Namibia has made progress evalu-

ating the interactions between leopards
and brown hyaenas and their prey.

In September 2005 a Global
Positioning Satelite (GPS) collar was

secured to an adult female leopard.  This
collar recovered 4 locations per day
which assisted with intensive tracking and
presented information about kill site loca-
tions and therefore diet, kill site charac-
teristics, scavenging rates from hyaenas
and kill rates.  This information proved
useful in determining that 77% of all
leopard kills available for hyaenas were
scavenged.  Combining these facts with
the similarity in regional leopard and
brown hyaena diet as determined from
faeces, leopards may prove to be a major
source for brown hyaena food items.

At the end of the wet season, prey
surveys were conducted within the study
area to assess prey availability.  Under the
direction of University of Massachusetts
PhD. candidate Andrew Stein, Eben

Tjiteere, a nature conservation student
from the Polytechnic of Namibia, carried
out the surveys and analyzed the results
which showed, as expected, that leopards
are opportunistic and seem to target prey
in proportion to their availability.

Lastly, a large carnivore population
survey was done within and surrounding
the Waterberg Plateau Park.  This survey
was designed to calculate population esti-
mates particularly for leopard and brown
hyaenas within the area using motion sen-
sor cameras and hair snares.  After 7
weeks, 65 pictures of a minimum of 8
leopards were taken and detailed analysis
of these results will be ongoing for sever-
al months.

After 3 years, Andrew has now left
CCF to write his PhD thesis

Waterberg Conservancy Full Moon Waterhole Count

For the 11th consecutive
year the Waterberg
Conservancy conducted

its full moon waterhole count
in August, coordinated by
CCF.  Nearly 100 volunteers
including youth groups from
Otjiwarongo and Khorixas,

CCF international and
Namibian students,
Earthwatch volunteers and
teachers from Miami
University’s Earth
Expeditions, monitored 47
waterholes .  The data is
undergoing analysis at CCF.

Earth Expeditions participant
Marissa Hirsh said that
besides the exciting experi-
ence of being out in the bush
counting game, meeting and
learning about Namibians
from Beauty, her Namibian
team mate, was the highlight
of the waterhole count.

She said that when no ani-
mals were around they quietly
talked and exchanged informa-
tion about their homes, school,
family and goals.  It was a

unique opportunity to learn
first hand from Beauty about
her life in Namibia, to learn
about her family, what school
was like for her, and what she
hopes for herself (she wants to
be a nurse).

Marissa said that she felt
lucky to be able to share this
amazing experience with
Beauty.  The time that they
spent together is one of her
most vivid memories of her
experience in Namibia.

Trapping Cheetah with Cameras

CCF recently completed a three-
month trial cheetah population
survey in a 600km2 area within

the Waterberg Conservancy using 28
remote triggered cameras at 14 stations.
Over 350 rolls of film were shot and a
capture history database is being com-
piled using the 390 cheetah photos taken.
When the database is complete CCF will
have a better understanding of cheetah
density within the study area.

The photos are currently being identi-
fied, using the spot patterns of the various
different cheetahs photographed in the
study area.  Initial screening has identi-
fied 15 individual cheetahs.  This data is
being put into a mark recapture database
where cheetah density will be analysed.
Camera trapping will continue in 2007
and will also be conducted in other study
areas in the country in cooperation with
other conservancies.

A cheetah triggers the cameras during the
afternoon in the Waterberg Conservancy.

Volunteers settling in for the 24-hour waterhole count

Kudu taking a much needed drink at a waterhole.

GPS collared adult female leopard.
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Namibian Cheetahs Participate in

Global Reproductive Research
The Cheetah Conservation Fund is

dedicated to the conservation of
the wild cheetah. Necessary activi-

ties include an integrated approach to
human-conflict resolution, education and
research.  Understanding the basic biolo-
gy of the cheetah is also a major part of
CCF’s collaborative research.  In July, a
group of four researchers from the
Smithsonian Institute and the University
of California visited CCF and conducted
a joint research project targeted at the
reproductive biology of captive female
cheetahs, of which little is known.

CCF arranged the cheetahs into age
brackets that include younger, middle-
aged, and older animals to determine dif-
ferences in ovarian function, oocyte (egg)
quality and uterine health among the age
groups.  Using hormones to artificially
induce oestrus, the team used ultrasound
to examine the reproductive organs and
then performed egg extraction, a task that
requires precision timing, immediately
before the female ovulates.

The team, under the direction of the
Smithsonian’s Dr. Adrienne Crosier, also
extracted semen samples from CCF’s
male cheetahs for in-vitro fertilisation
(IVF).  IVF is the fusion of egg and
sperm outside of the female reproductive
tract.  Joined by Dr. Arthur Bagot-Smith,
CCF’s veterinarian who specializes in cat-
tle reproduction, the team performed
cheetah IVF at CCF’s reproductive labo-
ratory and tracked the development of the
embryos in an incubator.  This was the
first time that this intricate research has
been conducted.

Reproduction is a difficult feat for
captive cheetahs.  The species suffers
from loss of genetic variation due to a
population bottleneck that occurred
approximately ten thousand years ago.
The global population was reduced to just
a few breeding pairs, meaning that every
cheetah today descends from just those
few cats.  Because of this evolutionary
phenomenon, all cheetahs are genetically
similar and are more vulnerable to eco-
logical and evolutionary changes.  This
lack of genetic variation is one of the
principal reasons for the cheetah’s suscep-
tibility to disease and poor sperm quality.

“Older females do not reproduce well
in captivity and we know that reproduc-

Dr. Pierre Comizzoni (left) & Dr. Adrienne Crosier (second from right) from National
Zoological Park, Dr. Tomas Baker (second from left) & Dr. Autumn Davidson (third from
left) from University of California-Davis, CCF staff member Marianne de Jonge (third
from right) and Veterinarian and CCF Namibia’s Board of Trustees Chair, Dr. Arthur
Bagot-Smith (right) with one of CCF’s resident cheetahs participating in the study.

tive efficiency declines in these females at
around 8 years of age.  This project will
determine if the drop in reproductive
capacity is due to a problem with ovarian
function, poor quality eggs or uterine
pathologies that prevent pregnancy,” said
Crosier.

“In the world’s zoos, there is an
abundance of older female cheetahs that
carry valuable genes that are underrepre-

sented in the gene pool. This study will
help develop methods of impregnating the
females and thus conserving their valu-
able genes,” says Dr. Laurie Marker,
CCF’s Founder and Executive Director.

Although saving habitat is the ulti-
mate goal in saving the species, under-
standing all aspects of the cheetahs’ biolo-
gy and physiology is one of CCF’s key
objectives.

In November, Dr. Laurie Marker (second from the right) attended the 2nd meeting of the
OGRAN (the North African Region Cheetah Organisation) in Tamanrasset, Algeria.
During the three day meeting, cheetah specialists discussed the status of the North
African cheetahs and conservation strategies in Algeria.  The workshop highlighted data
collection, census techniques and training and education that could be implemented to
conserve these highly endangered populations of cheetahs in Northern Africa.  After the
meeting, the group conducted their second field trip into the D'Hoggar National Park
which is inhabited by cheetahs.

Algeria’s Cheetahs
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Livestock Guarding Dog Puppies Born

In early August Tylee and Uschi, two
of CCF’s working Kangal LSGD’s
produced 16 puppies between them,

each litter just a week apart.  This was
Uschi’s first litter and she took her duties
extremely seriously to the point of chas-
ing everyone out of her pen for the first
two days!  All 16 puppies are doing well
having been placed with their new owners
at eight weeks of age.

Puppies that are to work as livestock
guarding dogs need to be raised and
trained according to a set of golden rules.
First and foremost, is that the puppy must
be placed with livestock by eight weeks
of age.  The critical bonding between the
puppy and the livestock it will protect for
life occurs between 6 and 16 weeks.

During the bonding period it is particular-
ly critical that the puppy always remains
with livestock.  Preferably younger live-
stock are left with the puppy during the
day and mingle with the herd during the
night, but they must have a ‘safe’ place to
retreat to when threatened by aggressive
ewes or nannies.  Many livestock guard-
ing dogs go through a ‘play behaviour’
stage that can result in injured or dead
livestock.  It is important that owners dis-
tinguish between aggressive behaviour
(not to be tolerated) and play behaviour
which can be controlled by putting the
dog on a run-wire for the duration of the
phase, usually around the age of 8-12
months. For more information, please
contact CCF. Tylee patiently nursing her litter

Effective Micro-organisms vs. Drastic Deadline

As part of his requirement for the
fulfilment of a Bachelor of
Technology Degree in

Agricultural Management, Paulus
Amaambo, a fourth year student from
Namibia’s Polytechnic conducted
research on CCF’s goat herd.  The aims
of the study were to evaluate the effec-
tiveness of a biological product called
‘Effective Micro-organisms’ (EM) versus

a chemical product called ‘Drastic
Deadline™’ on the control of external
parasites and to identify different types of
ticks found on CCF goats.  Effective
Micro-organisms derivatives (EM5 and
EM3in1) were found effective towards
the control of ticks on the goats.  By
using environmental friendly products,
farmers could contribute significantly to
the realisation of organic farming.

mediaNEWS

AFrench film crew visit-
ed in February to
make a documentary

on CCF and Namibian chee-
tahs for European countries.
They also produced a new
introductory video for CCF’s
Education Centre.

While in Namibia to
report on the birth of Angelina
Jolie and Brad Pitt’s baby a
CNN news team spent an
exciting day at CCF.  During
their visit they were fortunate
to film newly rehabilitated
cheetah Shiraz on her first kill.
They also learned about CCF’s
dog programme and the work
with farmers to support their
efforts in farming with good
management through the
Cheetah Country Beef initia-
tive.

Film makers from the
BBC visited CCF in July to

document innovative research
into assisted reproduction
methods used to breed chee-
tahs in captivity.  This will be
aired on the popular scientific
documentary series Horizon.

The South African pro-
duction house Homebrew
Films, filmed in May for
broadcast in July.  The 24
minute show included cover-
age of the Livestock Guarding
Dog Programme.

There are about 50 chee-
tahs remaining in Iran, which
represent the last population of
Asian cheetahs and is also the
only cheetah population found
outside Africa today.
Fortunately their conservation
is being addressed on various
fronts and has recently
received a boost; Mani
Mirsadeghi and Saeideh
Akhkan are producing a film

highlighting the plight of the
Iranian cheetah intending to
raise awareness and motivate
people to act to save this valu-
able population. Mani and
Saeideh (pictured below) spent
time at CCF filming
Namibia’s cheetah conserva-
tion efforts soon to be shared
back home in Iran.

Author and wildlife pho-
tographer Bob Wallace spent a

week at CCF in March photo-
graphing cheetahs for his lat-
est book ‘The Cry of the
Cheetah’.

Photographer Martin
Harvey spent three days pho-
tographing CCF’s cheetahs,
and generously donated some
of his prints for the silent auc-
tion at this year’s CCF Gala
Dinner.

These pups have the potential to grow up
to be some of the finest guarding dogs
anywhere in the world.
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CCF Staff Education & In-service Training

Senior Research Assistant
Josephine Henghali
completed her Master’s

thesis entitled ‘Conservation
Attitudes and Patterns of
Biodiversity Loss in
Ohangwena and Oshikoto
Regions of Namibia’ through
the University of Namibia (see
Gala Dinner).

Research Assistant Mandy
Schumann completed her
Master’s thesis ‘Predator
Conflict Resolution in

Namibian Conservancies’
through the Nelson Mandela
Metropolitan University in
South Africa. Mandy graduat-
ed Cum Laude in March.

Research Assistant
Ezekiel Fabiano submitted his
Master’s thesis through the
University of KwaZulu-Natal
in Pietermaritzburg, South
Africa.  Fabiano analysed
CCF’s spoor counts and data
from CCF’s radio-tracking
research to produce a compar-

ison in census techniques
between the two methodolo-
gies.

Senior Research Assistants
Matti Nghikembua and Bonnie
Schumann have both regis-
tered to study for their
Master’s thesis; Matti with the
University of the Orange Free
State and Bonnie with the
University of Technology,
Cape Town.

CCF Kenya Research
Assistant, Cosmas Wamba

(above), has enrolled in a
Master's Degree programme at
the University of Addis Ababa
in Ethiopia.

Environmental education
in the form of training
courses for farmers,

teachers, health officials, con-
servation and agriculture
extension officials, learners
and members of the public
from all over the world is at
the heart of fulfilling CCF’s
mission.

During 2006 more than
5,000 people attended the
CCF Centre based educational
programmes.  In the same
period CCF staff visited 27
schools reaching nearly 7000
students.  Thirty local and

international groups visited
CCF and enjoyed the educa-
tional programmes presented
by CCF’s educational staff
while day visitors numbered
4,200; almost three times the
number for last year.

In August, 21 educators
from the USA visited CCF to
study community-based con-
servation.  The programme, an
Earth Expeditions course
through Miami University and
Cincinnati Zoo, included edu-
cators from first grade teach-
ers to university professors.
The Earth Expeditions educa- tors participated in the

Waterberg Conservancy 24-
hour waterhole count during
which they were paired with
Namibian youths to count
game.  The group also partici-
pated in a youth art day at the
Otjiwarongo Arts Centre dur-
ing which educators and
youths worked together to
express their views of nature

through art.
By studying CCF’s model

of community involvement in
conservation, the educators
have returned to the USA with
a greater understanding of the
diverse issues facing cheetah
conservation, from land-use
management to public percep-
tions and attitudes.

2006 Earth Expeditions teachers from Miami University, Ohio,
USA

Some of the many people who have visited CCF this year

Gabriel Angala (left), a Travel and Tourism Diploma student at
the International Training College Lingua in Windhoek and
Monika Shikongo (right), a final year Nature Conservation stu-
dent at the Polytechnic of Namibia completed their 6 month in-
service training at CCF in December.

Under the direction of CCF's Bonnie Schumann (right),
Josephine Henghali (second from right), Günther Roeber (cen-
tre), Selma Nangulah (second from left) and Maria Newaya (left),
a student from the Polytechnic of Namibia, taught 300 farmers in
12 training courses in 2006.
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The Conservancy Association of
Namibia (CANAM) held its tenth
annual general meeting (AGM) in

Windhoek in May under the chair of Dr.
Laurie Marker.  Over the last ten years
CANAM has supported and promoted all
aspects of conservation in Namibia, work-
ing closely with the Ministry of
Environment and Tourism (MET) and
other stakeholders.

Coinciding with the AGM, CANAM
hosted a Game Utilization Workshop ded-
icated to technical aspects of game man-
agement.  Speakers from MET, the
Polytechnic of Namibia, University of
Namibia, the venison industry and mem-
bers of the Game Translocation
Association shared their expertise with

participants.  Topics including game cen-
sus techniques, carrying capacities, opti-
mum species mix, and the marketing of
venison were explored, as well as the
issue of game management for optimizing
breeding & utilization and the trade-offs
between biodiversity and wildlife man-
agement.

As much of Namibia’s biodiversity
falls outside of protected areas, the efforts
of all stakeholders will be needed to
ensure that these resources are managed
in a sustainable way to support Namibia’s
growing human population.  CANAM
will continue its initiative to bring all
stakeholders together to ensure that this
happens.

CANAM celebrates 10 years

Senior Research Assistant and
farmer liaison officer, Bonnie
Schumann, accompanied by agri-

culture and conservation students attend-
ed four regional information meetings
organised by the Farmer’s Support
Services liaison in Otjiwarongo.
Information days held by the Kalkfeld
and Okahandja-Osire Farmer’s
Associations were also attended.
Presentations on CCF’s conservation
research highlighted the training courses
available to farmers and farm workers.
Subsequently, several of the farmers
attended training courses held by CCF in
May and June.

In March two CCF staff members
attended a Windhoek-based workshop
titled ‘Human-Wildlife Conflict
Management Policy (HWCM)’, a follow-
up to last year’s workshop by Ministry of
Environment and Tourism (MET).

The objectives of the workshop were
to evaluate the results of human-wildlife
conflict surveys, to review the draft
HWCM policy and to solicit stakeholder
inputs for refinement. The proactive
approach taken by MET is very encour-
aging and much progress was made since
last year’s workshop.

CCF staff also attended the Gobabis
Cattle Country Meat Festival and the
Otjiwarongo, Grootfontein and Windhoek
shows.  They staffed CCF exhibits and
distributed free books, newsletters and
other CCF literature for farmers.  The
Otjiwarongo Show celebrated the towns
100th year and highlighted the city as the
“Cheetah Capital of the World”.

Dr. Marker attended the Black
Nossob Conservancy’s annual community
gathering, attended by over 150 conser-
vancy members and their farm staff.
Discussions included the value of con-
serving wildlife (including predators) and
the important role that conservancies
have to play in Namibia’s economic and
social development.

Art for Conservation

Carol Barrett, the artist whose art-
work was used during this years
gala, spent three weeks at CCF as

artist in residence.  Promoting conserva-
tion through her work, she also worked

with artists from the local community to
develop their skills.

Martin Scott from Otjiwarongo Art
Centre has been conducting weekly arts
and crafts training courses for CCF farm
staff and their families, while Christian
Pilard of Eco-Sys assisted both CCF
Kenya and CCF Namibia in project plan-
ning for their craft programmes.

CANAM Workshop Brings Synergy Between National Parks,
Communal and Commercial Conservancies

In Namibia today, there are many ini-
tiatives dealing with wildlife and conser-
vation, but there is little coordination. It’s
important to determine how these stake-
holders can work towards coordination
and identify areas of cooperation and syn-
ergy between these organisations working
in partnership with the Ministry of
Environment and Tourism. In May,
CANAM hosted a workshop entitled
‘Building Synergy Between National
Parks, Communal and Commercial
Conservancies Towards Improved Game
Management’, and brought organisations
together to brainstorm how the stakehold-
er groups could work together towards a
national strategy in partnership. The

workshop included more than 25 people
from 14 organizations and identified four
sectors in the wildlife industry:
Communal Conservancies, Commercial
(freehold) Conservancies, National Parks,
and the Venison Industry. The agricultural
sector was included as an important part-
ner since agricultural land supports
wildlife and natural resource manage-
ment.

As a result of this workshop a forum-
like institutional body is envisioned
where a stronger partnership with MET
could be developed to assist in managing
Namibia’s natural resources. A follow up
workshop will be held in 2007.

Farmer and
Community meetings

Former CCF staff member Dave Bell
completed a six month contract
with Namibia’s meat export compa-

ny, MeatCo, to investigate the viability of
marketing Cheetah Country Beef (CCB)
in the UK and to draft a business plan.
Dave is well known to Namibia’s
Conservancy farmers, the partners in this
project.  In May, Dave delivered his
report to MeatCo and attended the
CANAM AGM, the major partners of this
project. The report indicates that nearly
60% of people interviewed would pur-
chase meat that was raised without harm
to either the environment or wildlife and
nearly 50% would pay a premium of over
20% for the meat.

Cheetah Country
Beef

Wildlife artist, Carol Barrett (second from
left), shows one of her cheetah prints to
local artists at CCF.
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In July and again in December, Dr. Marker, travelled to work
with CCF Kenya Programme Manager, Mary Wykstra (pic-
tured below), on strategic planning.  CCFK works closely

with the Kenya Wildlife Service and collaborated with the East
African Wildlife Society (EAWS) on a national cheetah census.
The results of the census will assist in identifying areas for long-
term cheetah conservation programmes and will also help guide
policy decisions.  Interns, Milkah Njoki Kahiu and Wallace
Isaboke, from the EAWS with CCFK Research Assistant,
Cosmas Wamba, assisted with the census.  Radio-tracking and
habitat research are ongoing as is work with the Kiu community,
collecting data on livestock husbandry and predator tolerance.
CCFK has recently developed a project to assist the Kiu to
improve their livestock dips while monitoring livestock health
and learning more about wildlife and predator issues in the area
where they have radio-collared cheetahs.

The education programme contin-
ues to grow with material develop-
ment, presentations and event partici-
pation.  A teaching workbook and
activity pamphlet for Kenyan schools
is being developed with the help of
Amanda Perret, Alex Joji and Cheryle
Robinson, who are also assisting with
fundraising activities.

ccfKENYA Wildlife Issues in Ethiopia

Dr. Laurie Marker travelled to Ethiopia in July and again
in December and worked with stakeholders to investi-
gate methods to conserve their remaining wild cheetahs.

During the visit, meetings were held with the Wildlife
Conservation Department, the Melca Foundation, the African
Parks Foundation, the Ethiopian Wolf Conservation Programme
and United States, Namibian and Dutch Embassy representa-
tives. Ethiopia has just four wildlife sanctuaries (1.14% of the
country) and nine national parks (2.7%), two or three of which
may have cheetahs.  The biologists indicated that their depart-
ment would be interested in assisting with a survey of cheetahs
and other large carnivores throughout the country.

The high incidence of illegal catching of young carnivores
such as
those pic-
tured
opposite,
as well as
the sale
of prod-
ucts of
animals
(most
likely
illegally
killed),
are some of the challenges facing conservation in Ethiopia.
CCF would like to thank the Born Free Foundation for funding
the trip to Ethiopia.

Dr. Marker travels to the US, UK and Ireland

In April, CCF’s Executive Director, Dr.
Laurie Marker, travelled to the US,
UK and Ireland where she lectured at

several universities, zoos and schools and
conducted business meetings.  She also
attended EarthWatch Institute's 35th
Birthday and Earth Day Celebration at the
American Museum of Natural History
and met with a wide variety of CCF sup-
porters.

While in Scotland and the UK, for
the annual “Cheetah Week” in May, two
wonderful wildlife artists conducted
fundraising events.  Dr. Marker’s travels
ended with a grand 60th birthday party
for CCF supporter Noel Boyd, who con-
tributed birhday donations to CCF.

In September and October, Dr.
Marker travelled again to the US where
she visited over 20 cities and 12 states
raising awareness for CCF's international
programmes.

In addition to lectures, CCF's “Run
for the Cheetah”, organized by Teresa
Delaney (centre right) with CCF Run
Patron, former Oregon Governor Dr. John
Kitzhaber (left), Dr. Laurie Marker and
CCF USA Director, Lynda Gearheart
(right), took place in both Phoenix,
Arizona and Portland, Oregon for their
2nd years, doubling their number of run-
ners and increasing the donations to CCF.
More runs are scheduled in 2007.  Visit
our website, www.runforthecheetah.org.

Hanneke Louwman
(pictured left), one
of CCF’s sponsors
from the
Wassenaar Wildlife
Breeding Centre in
the Netherlands,
visited CCF to talk
about new Cheetah
Friends Europe
which will be focus-
ing on helping CCF
Kenya. Carnivore dewclaws photographed in a craft market in Ethiopia.
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Support CCF
To join the Fund in its efforts, just mark the category of sup-
port and fill in your name and address in the form below.
Please tick the amount donated and circle the currency.

CIRCLE ONE:    N$  /  US $  / £  /  €

Name:
Mailing address:

www.cheetah.org
Please make your cheque payable to 
‘Cheetah Conservation Fund’, fill in the form and 
send them both to the CCF address nearest you:
CCF, PO Box 1755, Otjiwarongo, Namibia
Email: cheeta@iafrica.com.na
CCF USA, 711 Ouail Ridge Road, Aledo, Texas 76008-
2870, USA.  Email: info@cheetah.org
CCF UK, PO Box 151 Godalming, Surrey, GU7 2XW, UK.
Email: uk@cheetah.org
Donors who wish to make direct deposits at CCF’s
Namibian account may do so at:
Commercial Bank of Namibia,
Bulow Street Branch, 12-20 Bulow Street,
PO Box 1 Windhoek, 
Swift Number CBON NA NX,
Acct. Number 1609-069013-04

thankYOU
Thanks to the following cheetah friends for their support...

Joan Adam
Miette Albert
Gabriel Angala
Sandy Ball
Eveline Balmer
Peter Barber
Carol Barrett
Melissa Bates
Frans Beekman
Gareth Beirne
Itai Berman
Adam Blanchard
Walt & Sandra Bodley
Angela Booth
Nancy Boynton
Anne Bridgen
Cindy Campbell
Carron Primary School, Falkirk, UK
Heather Castro
Maria Cava
CC Africa
Michael Ching
Denise Clark
Mr. & Mrs. H. Clarke
Matt Cleverley
Bonita Coetzer
Elizabeth Couper
Mr. & Mrs. T.E. Couzens
Mrs. P.R. Darling
Michelle Day
Irene Donovan-Marten
Marla Dunham
Lyn Edwards
Engineering Agencies Ltd
Paul & Linda Erickson
Tinika Erwin
Libby Evans
Luba Fedus
Terry & Marion Feldman
Samuel Feller
Eveline Fitt
Richard Foden
Michelle Galicia
Debra Gariepy
Jessica Goodwin
Jeremy Gostick
Joanna Grabowska
Annie & Bob Graham
The  Green Trust - WWF SA
David Hancock
Rosanna Hansen
Nikki Harmon
Jake Harris
Lois Haselby
Jacqueline Hawkins
Diane Height
Nancy Hensel
Dr. Daniel Herren, Laboratorium der 

Urkantone, Switzerland
Mr. & Mrs. Heunis
Sarah Hill
Rick Hoppe
Mr. & Mrs. Horisberger
Janice Hughes
Helga Jerome
Susana Molina Jimenéz
Damaris Jones
Elizabeth Jones
Clare Keating
Elaine Kellett
Marian Kelly
Laura Kessock-Philip
Divyan Khoda
Andrzej Klimczok
Fiona Kinghorn

Kazuko Kishimoto
Patty Kuun
Megan Lane
Kerryn Lang
Jean Laville
Deborah Lean
Yuen-Yin Leung
Little Rock Zoo
Rena Loakes
Nicholas Mace
Julie Mahony
Nancy Mangum
Tim Mather
Mary Mattia
Paul Medlin
Mr. & Mrs. D. Mew
Robin Mooney
Chris Morley
Natural Encounters Conservation 

Fund
Nature Friend Safaris
Stewart Niblock
Kristen Noble
Greenough Nowalaski
Megan Nyboer
B.M. Oakley-Carter
Bruce James  & Cody Douglas Oreck
Genevieve Padey
Tina Louise Parker
Amanda Perret
Philadelphia Zoo
Eva Piscova
Stephanie Poh
Ann Porter
Tony & Sue Puttick
R.L. Rawlinson
Nicholas Read
Lesley Reeves
William Renfrew
Cheryle Robinson 
Stephanie Sabshin
Donna Sadowy
Arezoo Sanei
Chris Santry
Robert Sazonowicz
Christian Schallner
B. Schmidt von Wuehlisch
Frank & Karen Schneider
Lynne Scholefield
Tanur Shah
Monika Shikongo
Tain Simmons-Guilbride
Sherril Spellman
Anne Spinner
Grade 4 2006, St. Paul's College, 

Windhoek
Mary Ruth Stevens
Stitching SPOTS & Supporters
Megan Stowe
Hollie Stringer
William Sullivan
Lauren Szalay
The Tapeats Fund
Robert Thomson
Mr. & Mrs. S. Towland
Tracy Vanderzyl
VibroGym International
Cindy & Jenny Vitale
Kelly Vollman
Tanya Walls
Gisela Weeks
Elizabeth Weir
Nina Whiting
Jillian Wise
Bethany Wlaz

25  
1 000  

50  
2 500  

100  
5 000  

250  
_____  Other

CCF’s training courses were made possible by the support
we received from the following partners: AGRA,
Emerging Commercial Farmer Support Programme, an

effort by the Joint Presidency Committee of the Namibia
Agricultural Union & Namibia National Farmers Union,
Integrated Rural Development and Nature Conservation
(IRDNC), The Ministry of Agriculture, Water and Forestry,
RISE, The Ministry of Environment and Tourism, Seaworld
Busch Gardens Conservation Fund and The Smithsonian
Institution.

If you are in Japan or the Netherlands please remember to
visit our new CCF Chapters: CCF Japan (www.ccfjapan.org)
and Stichting SPOTS (www.stichtingspots.nl).  These organ-

izations, along with all of CCF’s US chapters, CCF UK and
CCF Canada (cheetahscanada@sympatico.ca) are working hard
to support our work to save the cheetah.

There are many orphan cheetahs at the CCF Centre.  You
can help CCF by sponsoring one of them, please visit
‘www.cheetah.org’ in the US or
‘www.cheetah.org.uk/sponsor.html’ for the rest of the world.

Training Course Sponsors

You Can Help
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from Cheetah Conservation Fund, PO Box 1755, Otjiwarongo, Namibia
CCF - AN INTERNATIONALCONSERVATION ORGANISATION

NAMIBIAN BOARD OF
TRUSTEES
Dr. Arthur Bagot-Smith (Chair)
Charles Bodenstein
Walter Böttger
Tangeni Erkana
Dr. Rainer Hassel
Mike Hill
Ambassador Leonard Iipumbu
Jane Katjavivi
Mary Kruger
Dr. Laurie Marker
Dr. Jock Orford

UK BOARD OFTRUSTEES
Nick Lindsay
Andrew Mitchell (Chair)
Trevor Nicholes
Peter Stewart

USABOARD OF
DIRECTORS
Dr. Art Babson
Bill Harmon
Gregg Hudson
Gary Lee
Dr. Laurie Marker
Vance G. Martin 
Dr. Stephen O’Brien (Chair)
Moses Thompson
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Susan Babson
David Barron
Ralph Bushey
Teresa Delaney
Manny Friedmann
Carl Hilker
Chris Johns
Charlie Knowles
John Lukas
Vanessa Lukas
Beth Wallace

INTERNATIONALSCIENCE 
ADVISORYBOARD
Dr. Karl Ammann
Dr. Hu Berry
Dr. Christine Breitenmoser-
Wursten
Dr. Bruce Brewer
Dr. Ray Coppinger
Dr. Sarah Durant
Dr. Susie Ellis
Jack Grisham
Dr. Eugene Joubert
John Lukas
Dr. David Macdonald

INTERNATIONALSCIENCE 
ADVISORYBOARD (cont’d)
Dr. Laurie Marker
Sean McKeown
Professor David Meltzer
Dr. Gus Mills
Dr. Linda Munson
Dr. Sanjayan Muttulingam
Dr. Stephen O’Brien
Cynthia Olson
Dr. Ian Player
Dr. Tim Wacher
Dr. David Wildt
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